
 
May 10, 2023 

 

 

Supervisor Catherine Stefani  

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, 

City Hall, Room 244 

San Francisco, CA 94102-4689 

 

Supervisor Joel Engardio 

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, 

City Hall, Room 244 

San Francisco, CA 94102-4689 

 

Supervisor Matt Dorsey 

1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, 

City Hall, Room 244 

San Francisco, CA 94102-4689

 

 

Dear Supervisors Stefani, Engardio, and Dorsey,  

 

We write on behalf of the California Legislative Jewish Caucus to express our strong support for the renaming of 

Stow Lake.  William Stow was an ardent antisemite who advanced hatred against Jews, using his position as Speaker 

of the Assembly to call for the expulsion of Jews and for a tax on Jewish-owned businesses designed to effectively 

prohibit them. Stow was a despicable extremist, and nothing should be named after him. 

 

While, today, California strives to be fully inclusive, our State’s history, tragically, has often been one of exclusion. 

We are all working to right those wrongs. For example, in 2019, San Francisco correctly acted to rename Julius Kahn 

Playground due to Kahn’s role in the Chinese Exclusion Act. William Stow should be treated no differently. 

 

Antisemitism is an ancient hatred that, over time, has resulted in the massacre of millions of Jews, in addition to other 

severe harms. Jews continue to be the most targeted religious group for hate crimes and we must all take a stand and 

make clear Jews are welcome in our communities.  

 

We thank Supervisor Melgar for bringing forward this resolution, which our Caucus fully supports. 

 

If you have any questions, please reach out to any of us or to Max Migdail in Senator Wiener’s office at (916) 651-

4011. 

 

Sincerely, 

                                                                  
SCOTT WIENER                               JESSE GABRIEL                                  JOSH BECKER 
Co-Chair, Jewish Caucus                      Co-Chair, Jewish Caucus           Vice Chair, Jewish Caucus 

Senator, 11th District                             Assemblymember, 46th District                 Senator, 13th District 
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Carroll, John (BOS)

From: Marc Eis <marc@eisdesigninc.com>
Sent: Friday, December 16, 2022 10:29 AM
To: Carroll, John (BOS)
Subject: Stow Lake

 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted sources. 
 
 
 
Hello Public Safety and Neighborhood Services Commission, I have read about the attempt to rename Stow Lake, 
Boathouse, and Drive. 
I believe this to be unnecessary work for the city. The reason I believe this is that only a select few people know that the 
lake is actually named after a person, let alone a person who had objectionable views about Jewish people way back in 
the 1850’s. WIth so little knowledge about the name, and with such long history, it doesn’t reflect or not reflect SF 
values. It is only a name that for 99.9% of people do not think about. 
 
This rename attempt harkens back to the attempt to rename city schools. Where the school board decided to spend 
much needed resources naming, rather that do the difficult work of running and opening schools during COVID. 
 
I do not feel that it should be a priority for the city to spend money to change a name.  If it was someone who had 
objectionable views about Mexicans, myself with ancestors from there, I would still feel this is unnecessary. The way to 
reflect SF values is to look forward. Not spending city resources to research obscure old names about views from distant 
history. 
 
 
Thanks, 
Marc Eis 
District 7 
 



From: Somera, Alisa (BOS)
To: Cabrera, Stephanie (BOS)
Subject: FW: 4 Letters Regarding Renaming of Stow Lake
Date: Thursday, October 27, 2022 9:39:50 AM
Attachments: 4 Letters.pdf
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Alisa Somera
Legislative Deputy Director
San Francisco Board of Supervisors
1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 244
San Francisco, CA 94102
415.554.7711 direct | 415.554.5163 fax
alisa.somera@sfgov.org

(VIRTUAL APPOINTMENTS) To schedule a “virtual” meeting with me (on Microsoft Teams), please
ask and I can answer your questions in real time.

Due to the current COVID-19 health emergency and the Shelter in Place Order, the Office of the Clerk of the Board is
working remotely while providing complete access to the legislative process and our services.

Click HERE to complete a Board of Supervisors Customer Service Satisfaction form.

The Legislative Research Center provides 24-hour access to Board of Supervisors legislation, and archived matters
since August 1998.

~ ~ ~ ~ ~ ~
Disclosures: Personal information that is provided in communications to the Board of Supervisors is subject to
disclosure under the California Public Records Act and the San Francisco Sunshine Ordinance. Personal information
provided will not be redacted.  Members of the public are not required to provide personal identifying information
when they communicate with the Board of Supervisors and its committees. All written or oral communications that
members of the public submit to the Clerk's Office regarding pending legislation or hearings will be made available to
all members of the public for inspection and copying. The Clerk's Office does not redact any information from these
submissions. This means that personal information—including names, phone numbers, addresses and similar
information that a member of the public elects to submit to the Board and its committees—may appear on the Board
of Supervisors website or in other public documents that members of the public may inspect or copy.

From: Board of Supervisors (BOS) <board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org> 
Sent: Thursday, October 27, 2022 9:37 AM
To: BOS-Supervisors <bos-supervisors@sfgov.org>
Cc: Calvillo, Angela (BOS) <angela.calvillo@sfgov.org>; Mchugh, Eileen (BOS)
<eileen.e.mchugh@sfgov.org>; Somera, Alisa (BOS) <alisa.somera@sfgov.org>; Ng, Wilson (BOS)
<wilson.l.ng@sfgov.org>; De Asis, Edward (BOS) <edward.deasis@sfgov.org>
Subject: 4 Letters Regarding Renaming of Stow Lake

mailto:/O=EXCHANGELABS/OU=EXCHANGE ADMINISTRATIVE GROUP (FYDIBOHF23SPDLT)/CN=RECIPIENTS/CN=D3C41D56446A42FB880A80C0A2BB8FDE-ALISA MILLER
mailto:stephanie.cabrera@sfgov.org
mailto:alisa.somera@sfgov.org
http://www.sfbos.org/index.aspx?page=104
http://www.sfbos.org/index.aspx?page=9681



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.


From: Rosalinda Callejas
To: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Stow Lake
Date: Thursday, October 20, 2022 10:52:43 PM


 


I am appalled and frankly sick and tired of the WOKE BS and Cancel Culture that you
continue to perpetuate in this city.


I am a first generation Latina born and raised in San Francisco.  I am very proud that part of
my heritage is Jewish.  Never have I seen my city and state go hell due to the idiotic ideology
that all of you who are in office hold.  This is what is wrong when people elect Socialists and
one party rule.  There is absolutely no diversity of thought or a fair balance in government.


Stop this ridiculous nonsense of spending our hard earned taxes on stupidity such as this. 
Leave Stow Lake Alone!  Stow Lake has been part of the history of our Golden Gate Park and
now you want to screw with this too.  If you can't learn from our history that is on you!  We
learn from the past in order to do better for the future generations.  But, that doesn't mean
tearing down our statues or renaming schools, the Lake etc.  Where does this end....are you
going to rename our last names and our history if it doesn't fit with your ideology.  What the
hell is wrong with all of you!  There are more critical things that are at the top of our minds
such as crime, inflation, high taxes, high prices, education..can I say more.  People are tired of
this crap.   


Focus on the issues that impact our daily lives.  If you believe it is okay for citizens to arm
themselves with bats to protect themselves from criminals then something is wrong with you. 
Stop this madness of tearing down our city and state's history and do something about the
things that matter to people in their daily lives.  No person or child should watch a person
defecating or doing drugs on the street.  These are the things that all of you have enacted.  This
city and state has gone to hell since people elected individuals like you in our government. 
Common sense be damned!  Well,   I hope that people continue to wake up like they did with
Chelsa Boudin and members of the SFUSD Board and vote Cancel Culture and Woke
ideology out of office.


Enough of this Cancel Culture and WOKE BS and leave our Stow Lake alone!  If you feel that
you can't find anything meaningful to enact that impacts the daily lives of your constituents
then you shouldn't be in office.  Shame on all of you.                


A Common Sense Citizen,


Rosalinda Callejas



mailto:rosacallejas422@gmail.com

mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org





 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.


From: Nancy DeStefanis
To: Ginsburg, Phil (REC); Commission, Recpark (REC)
Cc: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: PROPOSAL TO RENAME STOW LAKE- BLUE HERON LAKE
Date: Monday, October 24, 2022 3:21:23 PM


 


October 24, 2022


Dear Phil and Members of the RPD Commission,


I am urging the RPD Commission to rename Stow Lake- Blue Heron Lake.


I strongly support changing the name of Stow Lake. Mr. Stow was a terrible
antisemite and his name should no longer grace the beautiful lake that his name
is attached to. Other lakes in GG Park have appropriate place names like
Mallard Lake, Elk Glen Lake, North Lake, Middle Lake and South Lake. 


I think it's time to get away from naming the lakes in GG Pk. after park
commissioners and prominent San Franciscans ie. former Julius Kahn
playground  (Alvord, Lloyd, Spreckels lakes, et al). Then there isn't any risk of
other lakes needing to be renamed in the future because of untoward politics
and behavior.


As you know, Great Blue Herons have nested at Stow Lake since 1993. Since
then, 270 chicks have fledged there. See: https://www.sfnature.org/heron-
chronology


I am the Exec. Director of San Francisco Nature Education. We teach children
and adults about the Great Blue Herons that breed at Stow Lake. We started our
programs in 2000. I discovered the first nest in 1993 and founded San
Francisco Nature Education to bring this exciting phenomenon to underserved
school children and the public in 2000.


SF residents know these birds very well. We have shown them to over 30,000
 people since the beginning 1993 using high powered telescopes. Our Heron
Watch volunteers explain the behavior of the birds to the public. Our new
movie "Great Blues of the Golden Gate" is on our home page. We installed a
Heron Cam in 2015 and for one year everyone could see the herons all day.



mailto:nancyd@sfnature.org

mailto:phil.ginsburg@sfgov.org

mailto:recpark.commission@sfgov.org

mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org
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Then the herons moved to a different spot nearby.


I recommend that you rename the lake "Blue Heron Lake". If you look at my
website www.sfnature.org you will see photos of these beautiful birds. The
Stow Lake Heron colony has been featured on KQED/PBS (see listings under
film) and newspapers and magazines throughout California.


I would appreciate your support.


Sincerely,


Nancy H. DeStefanis


-- 
Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org


Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993.
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This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.


From: Leaette Sullivan
To: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Re: Convenience
Date: Wednesday, October 26, 2022 12:57:00 PM


 
Good day.
My name is Leaette Sullivan and I work here in San Francisco as a drug counselor.
I feel the need to share that I am Jewish, and my husband is Native American.
I was born and raised here in the Bay Area and find it very difficult to deal with how you guys
pick and choose monuments to tear down or names to change.
This affects all of us and I take it as a personal insult that we are not involved in the decision
making of our city??
First you remove the Native American monument from Civic Center, which makes me cringe
to this day.
And now again with Stow Lake.


Something like removing a monument or changing a name should be a little more difficult
then you guys make.
Any piece of history you disagree with, you simply throw away.


Have you ever thought that maybe since you were not born at the time in question that you
might misunderstand the information?
I am betting that if you had all the facts you would not take this so lightly.


I am organizing a movement to return the Native American statue.
My husband is Native American and finds your behavior simply negative.


You guys really have nothing better to do then make office documents, remove monuments
and change names.
How nice for you.
Really?


Thank you for your time in reading my email.
Leaette Sullivan
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential
and are intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to which they are addressed. This
communication may contain material protected by HIPAA legislation (45 CFR, Parts 160 &
164) or by 42 CFR Part 2. Federal rules prohibit you from making any further disclosures of
this information. If you are not the intended recipient, be advised that you have received this
email in error and that any use, dissemination, forwarding, printing or copying of this email is



mailto:lsullivan@healthright360.org

mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org





strictly prohibited. If you have received this email in error, please notify the sender by reply
email and destroy all copies of the original message. 42 CFR Part 2 prohibits unauthorized
disclosure of this record.







 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.


From: Nancy DeStefanis
To: MelgarStaff (BOS)
Cc: ChanStaff (BOS); Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Fwd: SUPPORT FOR CHANGING NAME OF STOW LAKE TO HERON LAKE
Date: Wednesday, October 26, 2022 6:04:04 PM
Attachments: The-Blue-Heron-Newsletter-Apr22-FINAL.pdf


 


Dear Supervisor Melgar,


I was surprised today in sfgate your response that our request for
changing the name Stow Lake to Blue Heron Lake was "because Herons
hang out there".


Apparently you and your staff failed to read the email sent to you on 8-4-22.-
see below.


We also sent an email to the RPD Commission two days ago and copied the
Board of Supervisors. - I am forwarding the email to you directly.


Since the Great Blue Herons have nested at the Lake since 1993, I'm surprised
that you were unaware of this spectacular event that takes place every year
from December through July. We have received copious publicity since we
began showing the herons to the public and schoolchildren and two movies
shown on KQED/PBS. 


Since the Lake now falls under your purview, I would be happy to give you and
your staff a tour of the Lake and particularly the Great Blue Heron colony.


We have shown the heron chicks to over 22,000 visitors and over 20,000 SF
school children since 2002.


Thanks for your consideration. I look forward to hearing from you.


Sincerely,


Nancy H. DeStefanis


Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776



mailto:nancyd@sfnature.org
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Dear Friends,



We’re off to a grand start for the 
Heron Watch season!!!!



We have a matching grant from an 
anonymous donor – every dollar 
you donate through May 30th will 
be matched up to $15,000!!!!



Please take this opportunity to help us meet our goal and 
donate generously now via Flipcause or by mailing a check.



Your donations are tax-deductible and help underwrite 
our Heron Watch program, youth internship program, 
family birding walks and Birding for Everyone field trips 
as well as K-3 trips for classes throughout the city!!!!



Please consider donations of $250, $500, $1,000, or 
more!!!! SF Nature Education is now in it’s 22nd year 
of Heron Watch.



We now have 4 Heron nests, and the first chick has arrived!



The chick is awfully cute and we expect many more!!! In 
past years, two to four eggs have hatched at each nest. Our 
20 adult volunteers and five interns stand ready to show you 
these magnificent dinosaur-like chicks!!!!



Don’t miss this opportunity to view the most visible and 
accessible colony in Northern California!



Please join us at Heron Watch for six Saturdays – April 16 
through May 21st, from 10 am - 1 pm. We are inaugurating a 
new program of Family Walks around Stow Lake during 
Heron Watch. Visit https://www.sfnature.org/heronwatch22 
for the Stow Lake map and information. And take the time to 
watch our new film,  Great Blues of the Golden Gate, 
directed by Joy Chang and produced by SF Nature Ed!!!



We hope to see you soon! Best regards,



Nancy H. DeStefanis
Executive Director, San Francisco Nature Education



Apr/May  2022
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twitter.com/theSFNE facebook.com/theSFNE instagram.com/theSFNE San Francisco Nature Education



Become a Member / 
Donate Online
Donate online or mail a 
check to: 
SFNE, PO Box 210303, 
San Francisco, CA 94121 
info@sfnature.org  
Tel: 415-205-0776  
Tax ID: 54-2111941 



Membership: Adults: $35; 
Seniors 65+: $30; Joint 
Membership for two seniors 
at same residence: $50; 
Students 21 or under: $25.



Flipcause is a secure portal



Become a Member / Donate Online
Donate online or mail a check to: SFNE, 
PO Box 210303, SF, CA 94121 info@sfnature.org  
Tel: 415-205-0776  Tax ID: 54-2111941 
Membership: Adults: $35; Seniors 65+: $30; Joint 
Membership for two seniors at same residence: $50; 
Students 21 or under: $25.
Flipcause is a secure portal



On the Pages Ahead
2 Birds of the Garden – Grace Ruth



SF Nature Needs a Volunteer 
Newsletter Editor



3 Birds and turtles of Stow Lake – 
Helene Sobol



4 American Coot chick at 
North Lake – Sandi Wong



On the 
Pages 
Ahead
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Interns begin Heron Watch training
Interns learn about scopes and the 
Great Blue Heron
Birding for Everyone March Trip Report



First Chick Arrives!!!  Photo by Raphaelxox.com





http://www.sfnature.org


https://www.sfnature.org/donate.html


https://www.sfnature.org/heronwatch22


https://www.sfnature.org/heronwatch22


https://www.facebook.com/SfNatureEd/


https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC753N7tcgdCUYPYRZsN4ILA


https://www.instagram.com/sf.nature.ed/


https://twitter.com/SfNatureEd


https://twitter.com/theSFNE
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https://www.instagram.com/theSFNE/


https://www.youtube.com/channel/UC753N7tcgdCUYPYRZsN4ILA


http://www.sfnature.org/get_involved/donate.html
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Birding Strawberry Island 
Report by Maddie, 6th Grade Intern



At our first training, biologist Parker 
Kaye of the San Francisco Bay Bird 
Observatory led a birding walk around 
Stow Lake. On the walk were five 
Heron Watch interns: Katie, Kate, 
Hunter, Adlai and myself. I have been



a birder for about a year and a half. I’m a sixth grader 
and have seen over 150 different bird species in my time 
as a birder. I learned about the program last year when I 
visited Heron Watch.



We spotted 26 different bird species around the lake and 
on Strawberry Island. Katie, an intern, told us about the 
history of various parts of Stow Lake, including the 90 
million year old stones used to construct the Rustic 
Bridge and the ruins of Sweeny’s Observatory at the top 
of Strawberry Hill. When we were down at the lake, we 
observed the Great Blue Herons that have nested near 
the waterfall since 2015.



We also observed many different species near the Heron 
Observation Site: American Coots, Mallards, Hooded 
Mergansers, and Northern Shovelers. We also spotted a 
Red-tailed Hawk resting in a tree near the Roman Bridge. 
On the island, we spotted a few Brown Creepers; small, 
camouflaged climbers who creep (hence the name) along 
tree trunks, looking for insects to feed on. We also 
spotted many Black Phoebes on the hill, darting about in 
the air as they caught flies. Tree Swallows also catch 
flies; there were lots of them flying over the lake.



We had an amazing time spotting and identifying bird 
species around the island!



First Training for Interns on March 12 
Report by Katie, 8th Grade Intern



I applied to be an intern because I love 
birds. I have always loved nature, but the 
pandemic was the first time I really began 
to learn about birds. I had gone bird 
watching before, but during the pandemic, 
I really became a birder. 



It was also during the pandemic that I learned about the 
Heron Watch program. Last year I visited the program with 
my family and met the 5 interns in the 2021 program and was 
impressed. Middle and high school students have the 
opportunity to observe the Great Blue Herons that nest at 
Stow Lake every spring and learn their lifecycle and elaborate 
courtship displays.



Interns participate in two training sessions- we study the 
behavior of the herons and we sketch the herons and their 
chicks as they hatch, grow, and finally leave the nest. We also 
learn how to use spotting scopes. Then, for six Saturdays, we 
show the public the herons through the scopes. By then, we 
can answer just about every question the public asks us.



At the end of the program, we even get a pair of 8 x 42 Vortex 
binoculars! We are actually loaned the binoculars during the 
program, but we don’t get to keep them until the end.



I am really excited about the internship because it is a really 
great opportunity to learn all about the birds at Stow Lake, 
especially the herons. Whenever I saw great blue herons 
around San Francisco, I always admired their beauty and 
elegance, and I wanted to know more about their lives. I am 
really excited to learn all about these amazing birds in the 
weeks to come.



We observed each of the five nests and saw that they each 
had an adult in it. There was even a chick in nest #2! The 
other three nests had herons sitting on eggs and there was a 
new nest as well! Then, we sketched and took notes on the 
nests and showed them to the other interns. Finally, Ms. D 
reviewed the nesting season month by month and everyone 
learned a ton. I thought it was a great start to the program!
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SF Nature is Looking for a Volunteer 
Newsletter Editor
We are looking for a volunteer skilled in graphic design 
who can work at home or office. Our database manager 
emails our Newsletter ten times per year (except July and 
August). 
Position open till filled. If interested, please send a short 
resume to editor@sfnature.org.



From left to right: Hunter, 
Katie, Parker Kaye, Adlai, 



Kate and Maddie. 
Photos courtesy 



Helene Sobol.



Photos by Helen Sobol.



Interns Prepare 
for Heron Watch



I am really excited about the internship because it is a 
really great opportunity to learn all about the birds at 
Stow Lake, especially the herons. Whenever I saw great 
blue herons around San Francisco, I always admired 
their beauty and elegance, and I wanted to know more 
about their lives. I am really excited to learn all about 
these amazing birds in the weeks to come.



At the first training on March 12th, we were introduced to 
the other interns. On the birding walk, each intern was 
assigned a partner. At the conclusion, we went back to 
the benches by the lake so Ms. D, Director of San 
Francisco Nature Education, could teach us more about 
the herons and answer questions.



We observed each of the five nests and saw that each of 
the nests had an adult in it. There was even a chick in 
nest #2! The other three nests had herons sitting on eggs 
and there was a new nest as well! Then, we sketched 
and took notes on the nests and showed them to the 
other interns. Finally, Ms. D reviewed the nesting season 
month by month and everyone learned a ton. I thought it 
was a great start to the program!





http://www.sfnature.org


mailto:editor@sfnature.org
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Heron Watch Volunteers Train to Lead 
Family Nature Walks 
Report by Claire Hunter



As a regular volunteer with SF Nature Ed, I jumped at the 
opportunity to go on a birding training session, March 5, for 
the Heron Watch volunteers. Alan Hopkins, expert birder 
and field trip leader for SFNE, led our group of 10 volunteers 
around Stow Lake and up Strawberry Hill. For two hours he 
patiently pointed out all the local birds. One of the many 
highlights was watching the Allen's Hummingbirds stop to 
drink from the pools at the top of Huntington Falls. We also 
saw Ruby Crowned Kinglets, Townsend's Warblers, Brown 
Creepers, Hooded Mergansers, Double Crested 
Cormorants, Short-billed (formerly mew) gulls and a Black 
Crowned Night Heron. I was thrilled to see a Red Tailed 
Hawk fly into its nest to meet its mate high above the Roman 
Bridge.  



Volunteer, Anne Galjour, told us some fascinating facts about 
the history of Stow Lake. It used to be a quarry! The Rustic 
Bridge is made from 90 million year old chert from the 
quarry. Sweeney's Observatory still has a few bricks 
remaining after it was destroyed in the 1906 earthquake. The 
walls were to keep the sand from getting in the eyes of 
visitors from the dunes that surrounded the area back then. 
The railroad baron built Huntington Falls in 1894. Volunteers 
will lead family walks during HW, as well as 2 new interns, 
Katie and Maddie.



Second Heron 
Watch Training 
Report by Kate, 
8th Grade Intern



Today during our second training for Heron Watch, we  began 
by taking a Quiz which covered the information we were 
required to read about the Great Blue Herons (wingspan, 
prey, along with detailed facts such as the 1918 Migratory Bird 
Act to protect wild birds.) We all passed!



Then we examined Heron artifacts – the pale blue egg, beak 
and foot with four toes. The thing that stood out to me was the 
beak- due to how long and sharp it is. It looked really pointy 
and if you got hit with that at a rapid speed it would definitely 
cause some pretty severe injuries. It's amazing how strong a 
heron can be!



Once we finished inspecting the artifacts we moved onto 
sketching and recording the heron’s activities minute by 
minute. While we were sketching the nests, we noticed that in 
nest #2 there were two chicks with an adult heron. In nest #1 
the heron was sitting. In nest #3 we saw a heron stand up 
then sit back down. In nest #4, there was a heron standing the 
entire time that we were sketching.



Finally, Steve, an SFNE volunteer taught us how to use the 
spotting scopes. In the scope I saw that a bird flew over to 
nest #1 quite a few times standing not in the nest but on top of 
a branch. The highlight of my day was using the scope, 
learning how it works, and which lever and handles adjust the 
scope. Then we practiced on folks that walked by.



When the first person came up she was asking me many 
different questions which I was able to answer. Later someone 
thought I was a pro with the scope and talking 
about the herons’ behavior!
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Applications Open for Heron Watch Interns and Adult Volunteers



The falcon, from 
   her cairn on high, 



Cast on the rout a 
   wondering eye, 



Till far beyond her
   piercing ken 



The hurricane had 
   swept the glen. 



        —Sir Walter Scott 



Adult falcon flies high above Devil’s Slide



Internships
Students who are enrolled in 6th grade through College may apply for one of our 6 Youth Internships. Based on their age and 
skill level, students will be assigned an age appropriate project. Information and Applications are available on our website 
under Get Involved. Please note that applications are due no later than Feb. 12, 2022.



Double Crested Cormorant. 
Photo by Helen Sobol.



Black Crowned Night Heron. 
Photo by Helen Sobol.



From left to right: Anne Galjour, Claire Hunter, interns Maddie and Katie; Center-Alan Hopkins, Janel Schulenberg, Brede Fuchs, Diane O'Donahue; 
Rear- Gillian Imazumi-Hegarty, Kiyoko Bouey. Photo courtesy of SF Nature Education. 



Hunter, an intern, 
practices using scope. 



Photo courtesy of SFNE.
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Become a Member / Donate Online
Donate online or mail a check to: 
SFNE, PO Box 210303, SF, CA 94121  Email: info@sfnature.org  Tel: 415-205-0776  Tax ID: 54-2111941 



Membership 
Adults: $35; Seniors 65+: $30; Joint Membership for two seniors at same residence: $50; Students 21 or under: $25.



Flipcause is a secure portal



twitter.com/theSFNE facebook.com/theSFNE instagram.com/theSFNE San Francisco Nature Education



San Francisco Nature Education is in its 22nd year of delivering comprehensive environmental education programs to students 
from schools in the San Francisco Unified School District and conducting Saturday field trips and programs for adults and children.



Please donate online — Flipcause is a secure portal —
or mail a check payable to SFNE: PO Box 210303, SF, CA 94121
e-mail: info@sfnature.org   telephone: 415-205-0776   www.sfnature.org
All contributions are tax-deductible. Tax ID #54-2111941



Please Donate to Our Matching Grant! 



Nuttall's Woodpecker



Upcoming 
Field Trips
Note, all upcoming field 
trips start at 9:30 am:
Saturday, January 8th: 
Chain of Lakes



Saturday, February 12th: 
Heron’s Head Park



Field Trip to San Francisco Botanical Gardens 
By Alan Hopkins – March 12, 2022



By our 9:30 starting time the morning fog had lifted leaving a cloudless and pleasantly cool morning. Spring was clearly on the 
way. As we assembled we watched a pair of Ravens carrying nesting materials to the big Cypress near the kiosk. At first the 
birding was a bit slow but the blooming Magnolias did not disappoint. Many birds were feeling the spring by singing from the 
treetops. One of the walk’s highlights was a Pacific Wren that burst into song at eyelevel just a few feet off the trail going 
through Chilean Garden. It seems amazing that a four-inch bird can have such a loud and long song. Birds, unlike humans who 
depend on their lungs for vocalizing, have air sacks throughout their body that they can use for song and help with respiration 
in flight. I think of birds having a set of bagpipes as well as just lungs.



We found our old friend the Red-naped Sapsucker in a Asian Cloud Forest Magnolia. A pair of Nuttall’s Woodpeckers frolicked 
in an oak above the Succulent Garden. At the Muir Trail Pond the budding willows had Lesser Goldfinches and a Pine Siskin. 
Overhead an Osprey circled above. On the return trip we spotted a Red-shouldered Hawk in flight with talons full of nesting 
material. Can chicks be far off? Another fine day. 



● Canada Goose
● Mallard
● Red-shouldered Hawk
● Red-tailed Hawk
● American Coot
● Western Gull
● Rock Dove
● Anna’s Hummingbird
● Allen’s Hummingbird
● Red-Naped Sapsucker
● Nuttall Woodpecker
● Black Phebe
● Steller’s Jay
● California Scrub Jay
● American Crow
● Common Raven
● Chestnut-Backed 



Chickadee
● Bushtit
● Pygmy Nuthatch
● Ruby-Crowned Kinglet
● Hermit Thrush
● American Robin
● Cedar Waxwing
● Yellow-Rumped Warbler
● Townsend’s Warbler



● California Towhee
● Fox Sparrow
● Song Sparrow
● Golden-Crowned 



Sparrow
● White-Crowned Sparrow
● Dark-Eyed Junco
● Purple Finch
● House Finch
● Pine Siskin
● Lesser Goldfinch



4 Photos credit Bill Hunnewell
447 Pacific Wren



486 Nuttall's Woodpecker
5506 Lesser Goldfinch



Common Raven-fresh from Origami class



Common Raven – Wearing Origami Hat



All photos by Bill Hunnewell



Lesser Goldfinch Pacific Wren



Birds Spotted: 35 Species
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Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate Park since 1993.


-------- Original Message --------


Subject:SUPPORT FOR CHANGING NAME OF STOW LAKE TO HERON LAKE
Date:2022-08-04 14:00


From:Nancy DeStefanis <nancyd@sfnature.org>
To:MelgarStaff@sfgov.org, Supervisor Connie Chan <chanstaff@sfgov.org>, Board of


Supervisors <Board.of.Supervisors@sfgov.org>


Dear Supervisor Melgar,


I strongly support changing the name of Stow Lake. Mr. Stow was a terrible
antisemite and his name should no longer grace the beautiful lake his name is
attached to. Thank you for taking the lead.


I am the Exec. Director of San Francisco Nature Education. We teach children
and adults about the Great Blue Herons that breed at Stow Lake. We started our
programs in 2000. I discovered the first nest in 1993 and founded San
Francisco Nature Education to bring this exciting phenomenon to underserved
school children and the public in 2000.


SF residents know these birds very well. We have shown them to  about 30,000
 people since the beginning using high powered telescopes. Our Heron Watch
volunteers explain the behavior of the birds to the public. Our new movie
"Great Blues of the Golden Gate" is on our home page. We installed a Heron
Cam in 2015 and for one year everyone could see the herons all day. Then the
herons moved to a different spot nearby.


I recommend that you rename the lake "Heron Lake". If you look at my website
www.sfnature.org you will see photos of these beautiful birds. Please let me
know if I can be of any help going forward.


Sincerely,


Nancy H. DeStefanis


--



mailto:nancyd@sfnature.org
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Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org


Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993


-------- Original Message --------


Subject:Will antisemite’s name finally be stripped from Golden Gate Park lake? – J.
Date:2022-08-04 03:50


From:Nancy DeStefanis <sfnature1@icloud.com>
To:Nancy DeStefanis <nancyd@sfnature.org>


https://jweekly.com/2022/07/25/will-antisemites-name-
finally-be-stripped-from-stow-lake-in-golden-gate-
park/


Nancy DeStefanis
Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education


Sent from my iPhone
-- 
 
-- 
Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org


Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993
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		PROPOSAL TO RENAME STOW LAKE- BLUE HERON LAKE

		Re: Convenience

		Fwd: SUPPORT FOR CHANGING NAME OF STOW LAKE TO HERON LAKE
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Arthur Khoo
Office of the Clerk of the Board
San Francisco Board of Supervisors
1 Dr. Carlton B. Goodlett Place, Room 244
San Francisco, CA 94102
(415) 554-5184 | (415) 554-5163
board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org | www.sfbos.org
 
 

  Click here to complete a Board of Supervisors Customer Service Satisfaction form.
 
The Legislative Research Center provides 24-hour access to Board of Supervisors legislation, and
archived matters since August 1998.
 
Disclosures: Personal information that is provided in communications to the Board of Supervisors is subject to
disclosure under the California Public Records Act and the San Francisco Sunshine Ordinance. Personal information
provided will not be redacted.  Members of the public are not required to provide personal identifying information
when they communicate with the Board of Supervisors and its committees. All written or oral communications that
members of the public submit to the Clerk's Office regarding pending legislation or hearings will be made available to
all members of the public for inspection and copying. The Clerk's Office does not redact any information from these
submissions. This means that personal information—including names, phone numbers, addresses and similar
information that a member of the public elects to submit to the Board and its committees—may appear on the Board
of Supervisors website or in other public documents that members of the public may inspect or copy.
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This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From: Rosalinda Callejas
To: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Stow Lake
Date: Thursday, October 20, 2022 10:52:43 PM

 

I am appalled and frankly sick and tired of the WOKE BS and Cancel Culture that you
continue to perpetuate in this city.

I am a first generation Latina born and raised in San Francisco.  I am very proud that part of
my heritage is Jewish.  Never have I seen my city and state go hell due to the idiotic ideology
that all of you who are in office hold.  This is what is wrong when people elect Socialists and
one party rule.  There is absolutely no diversity of thought or a fair balance in government.

Stop this ridiculous nonsense of spending our hard earned taxes on stupidity such as this. 
Leave Stow Lake Alone!  Stow Lake has been part of the history of our Golden Gate Park and
now you want to screw with this too.  If you can't learn from our history that is on you!  We
learn from the past in order to do better for the future generations.  But, that doesn't mean
tearing down our statues or renaming schools, the Lake etc.  Where does this end....are you
going to rename our last names and our history if it doesn't fit with your ideology.  What the
hell is wrong with all of you!  There are more critical things that are at the top of our minds
such as crime, inflation, high taxes, high prices, education..can I say more.  People are tired of
this crap.   

Focus on the issues that impact our daily lives.  If you believe it is okay for citizens to arm
themselves with bats to protect themselves from criminals then something is wrong with you. 
Stop this madness of tearing down our city and state's history and do something about the
things that matter to people in their daily lives.  No person or child should watch a person
defecating or doing drugs on the street.  These are the things that all of you have enacted.  This
city and state has gone to hell since people elected individuals like you in our government. 
Common sense be damned!  Well,   I hope that people continue to wake up like they did with
Chelsa Boudin and members of the SFUSD Board and vote Cancel Culture and Woke
ideology out of office.

Enough of this Cancel Culture and WOKE BS and leave our Stow Lake alone!  If you feel that
you can't find anything meaningful to enact that impacts the daily lives of your constituents
then you shouldn't be in office.  Shame on all of you.                

A Common Sense Citizen,

Rosalinda Callejas

mailto:rosacallejas422@gmail.com
mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org


 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From: Nancy DeStefanis
To: Ginsburg, Phil (REC); Commission, Recpark (REC)
Cc: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: PROPOSAL TO RENAME STOW LAKE- BLUE HERON LAKE
Date: Monday, October 24, 2022 3:21:23 PM

 

October 24, 2022

Dear Phil and Members of the RPD Commission,

I am urging the RPD Commission to rename Stow Lake- Blue Heron Lake.

I strongly support changing the name of Stow Lake. Mr. Stow was a terrible
antisemite and his name should no longer grace the beautiful lake that his name
is attached to. Other lakes in GG Park have appropriate place names like
Mallard Lake, Elk Glen Lake, North Lake, Middle Lake and South Lake. 

I think it's time to get away from naming the lakes in GG Pk. after park
commissioners and prominent San Franciscans ie. former Julius Kahn
playground  (Alvord, Lloyd, Spreckels lakes, et al). Then there isn't any risk of
other lakes needing to be renamed in the future because of untoward politics
and behavior.

As you know, Great Blue Herons have nested at Stow Lake since 1993. Since
then, 270 chicks have fledged there. See: https://www.sfnature.org/heron-
chronology

I am the Exec. Director of San Francisco Nature Education. We teach children
and adults about the Great Blue Herons that breed at Stow Lake. We started our
programs in 2000. I discovered the first nest in 1993 and founded San
Francisco Nature Education to bring this exciting phenomenon to underserved
school children and the public in 2000.

SF residents know these birds very well. We have shown them to over 30,000
 people since the beginning 1993 using high powered telescopes. Our Heron
Watch volunteers explain the behavior of the birds to the public. Our new
movie "Great Blues of the Golden Gate" is on our home page. We installed a
Heron Cam in 2015 and for one year everyone could see the herons all day.

mailto:nancyd@sfnature.org
mailto:phil.ginsburg@sfgov.org
mailto:recpark.commission@sfgov.org
mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org
https://url.avanan.click/v2/___https://www.sfnature.org/heron-chronology___.YXAzOnNmZHQyOmE6bzoxNTJlZWMwMjIwMDFjN2IzNTBjYmMwOWMyZGNjYTBjYTo2OmQ1MTU6ZWM4Y2Q1NDVjZDE1ZWMwNDU5MWIzNDI1ZDQ1ZDRhYTRjZjc5Yjk0NGNkZmNlMDI1NWEyZWViZWU3ZWNiMDljNzpoOkY
https://url.avanan.click/v2/___https://www.sfnature.org/heron-chronology___.YXAzOnNmZHQyOmE6bzoxNTJlZWMwMjIwMDFjN2IzNTBjYmMwOWMyZGNjYTBjYTo2OmQ1MTU6ZWM4Y2Q1NDVjZDE1ZWMwNDU5MWIzNDI1ZDQ1ZDRhYTRjZjc5Yjk0NGNkZmNlMDI1NWEyZWViZWU3ZWNiMDljNzpoOkY


Then the herons moved to a different spot nearby.

I recommend that you rename the lake "Blue Heron Lake". If you look at my
website www.sfnature.org you will see photos of these beautiful birds. The
Stow Lake Heron colony has been featured on KQED/PBS (see listings under
film) and newspapers and magazines throughout California.

I would appreciate your support.

Sincerely,

Nancy H. DeStefanis

-- 
Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org

Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993.
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This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From: Leaette Sullivan
To: Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Re: Convenience
Date: Wednesday, October 26, 2022 12:57:00 PM

 
Good day.
My name is Leaette Sullivan and I work here in San Francisco as a drug counselor.
I feel the need to share that I am Jewish, and my husband is Native American.
I was born and raised here in the Bay Area and find it very difficult to deal with how you guys
pick and choose monuments to tear down or names to change.
This affects all of us and I take it as a personal insult that we are not involved in the decision
making of our city??
First you remove the Native American monument from Civic Center, which makes me cringe
to this day.
And now again with Stow Lake.

Something like removing a monument or changing a name should be a little more difficult
then you guys make.
Any piece of history you disagree with, you simply throw away.

Have you ever thought that maybe since you were not born at the time in question that you
might misunderstand the information?
I am betting that if you had all the facts you would not take this so lightly.

I am organizing a movement to return the Native American statue.
My husband is Native American and finds your behavior simply negative.

You guys really have nothing better to do then make office documents, remove monuments
and change names.
How nice for you.
Really?

Thank you for your time in reading my email.
Leaette Sullivan
CONFIDENTIALITY NOTICE: This email and any files transmitted with it are confidential
and are intended solely for the use of the individual or entity to which they are addressed. This
communication may contain material protected by HIPAA legislation (45 CFR, Parts 160 &
164) or by 42 CFR Part 2. Federal rules prohibit you from making any further disclosures of
this information. If you are not the intended recipient, be advised that you have received this
email in error and that any use, dissemination, forwarding, printing or copying of this email is

mailto:lsullivan@healthright360.org
mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org


strictly prohibited. If you have received this email in error, please notify the sender by reply
email and destroy all copies of the original message. 42 CFR Part 2 prohibits unauthorized
disclosure of this record.



 
This message is from outside the City email system. Do not open links or attachments from untrusted
sources.

From: Nancy DeStefanis
To: MelgarStaff (BOS)
Cc: ChanStaff (BOS); Board of Supervisors (BOS)
Subject: Fwd: SUPPORT FOR CHANGING NAME OF STOW LAKE TO HERON LAKE
Date: Wednesday, October 26, 2022 6:04:04 PM
Attachments: The-Blue-Heron-Newsletter-Apr22-FINAL.pdf

 

Dear Supervisor Melgar,

I was surprised today in sfgate your response that our request for
changing the name Stow Lake to Blue Heron Lake was "because Herons
hang out there".

Apparently you and your staff failed to read the email sent to you on 8-4-22.-
see below.

We also sent an email to the RPD Commission two days ago and copied the
Board of Supervisors. - I am forwarding the email to you directly.

Since the Great Blue Herons have nested at the Lake since 1993, I'm surprised
that you were unaware of this spectacular event that takes place every year
from December through July. We have received copious publicity since we
began showing the herons to the public and schoolchildren and two movies
shown on KQED/PBS. 

Since the Lake now falls under your purview, I would be happy to give you and
your staff a tour of the Lake and particularly the Great Blue Heron colony.

We have shown the heron chicks to over 22,000 visitors and over 20,000 SF
school children since 2002.

Thanks for your consideration. I look forward to hearing from you.

Sincerely,

Nancy H. DeStefanis

Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776

mailto:nancyd@sfnature.org
mailto:MelgarStaff@sfgov.org
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mailto:board.of.supervisors@sfgov.org
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Dear Friends,


We’re off to a grand start for the 
Heron Watch season!!!!


We have a matching grant from an 
anonymous donor – every dollar 
you donate through May 30th will 
be matched up to $15,000!!!!


Please take this opportunity to help us meet our goal and 
donate generously now via Flipcause or by mailing a check.


Your donations are tax-deductible and help underwrite 
our Heron Watch program, youth internship program, 
family birding walks and Birding for Everyone field trips 
as well as K-3 trips for classes throughout the city!!!!


Please consider donations of $250, $500, $1,000, or 
more!!!! SF Nature Education is now in it’s 22nd year 
of Heron Watch.


We now have 4 Heron nests, and the first chick has arrived!


The chick is awfully cute and we expect many more!!! In 
past years, two to four eggs have hatched at each nest. Our 
20 adult volunteers and five interns stand ready to show you 
these magnificent dinosaur-like chicks!!!!


Don’t miss this opportunity to view the most visible and 
accessible colony in Northern California!


Please join us at Heron Watch for six Saturdays – April 16 
through May 21st, from 10 am - 1 pm. We are inaugurating a 
new program of Family Walks around Stow Lake during 
Heron Watch. Visit https://www.sfnature.org/heronwatch22 
for the Stow Lake map and information. And take the time to 
watch our new film,  Great Blues of the Golden Gate, 
directed by Joy Chang and produced by SF Nature Ed!!!


We hope to see you soon! Best regards,


Nancy H. DeStefanis
Executive Director, San Francisco Nature Education


Apr/May  2022
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Become a Member / 
Donate Online
Donate online or mail a 
check to: 
SFNE, PO Box 210303, 
San Francisco, CA 94121 
info@sfnature.org  
Tel: 415-205-0776  
Tax ID: 54-2111941 


Membership: Adults: $35; 
Seniors 65+: $30; Joint 
Membership for two seniors 
at same residence: $50; 
Students 21 or under: $25.


Flipcause is a secure portal


Become a Member / Donate Online
Donate online or mail a check to: SFNE, 
PO Box 210303, SF, CA 94121 info@sfnature.org  
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Interns begin Heron Watch training
Interns learn about scopes and the 
Great Blue Heron
Birding for Everyone March Trip Report


First Chick Arrives!!!  Photo by Raphaelxox.com
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Birding Strawberry Island 
Report by Maddie, 6th Grade Intern


At our first training, biologist Parker 
Kaye of the San Francisco Bay Bird 
Observatory led a birding walk around 
Stow Lake. On the walk were five 
Heron Watch interns: Katie, Kate, 
Hunter, Adlai and myself. I have been


a birder for about a year and a half. I’m a sixth grader 
and have seen over 150 different bird species in my time 
as a birder. I learned about the program last year when I 
visited Heron Watch.


We spotted 26 different bird species around the lake and 
on Strawberry Island. Katie, an intern, told us about the 
history of various parts of Stow Lake, including the 90 
million year old stones used to construct the Rustic 
Bridge and the ruins of Sweeny’s Observatory at the top 
of Strawberry Hill. When we were down at the lake, we 
observed the Great Blue Herons that have nested near 
the waterfall since 2015.


We also observed many different species near the Heron 
Observation Site: American Coots, Mallards, Hooded 
Mergansers, and Northern Shovelers. We also spotted a 
Red-tailed Hawk resting in a tree near the Roman Bridge. 
On the island, we spotted a few Brown Creepers; small, 
camouflaged climbers who creep (hence the name) along 
tree trunks, looking for insects to feed on. We also 
spotted many Black Phoebes on the hill, darting about in 
the air as they caught flies. Tree Swallows also catch 
flies; there were lots of them flying over the lake.


We had an amazing time spotting and identifying bird 
species around the island!


First Training for Interns on March 12 
Report by Katie, 8th Grade Intern


I applied to be an intern because I love 
birds. I have always loved nature, but the 
pandemic was the first time I really began 
to learn about birds. I had gone bird 
watching before, but during the pandemic, 
I really became a birder. 


It was also during the pandemic that I learned about the 
Heron Watch program. Last year I visited the program with 
my family and met the 5 interns in the 2021 program and was 
impressed. Middle and high school students have the 
opportunity to observe the Great Blue Herons that nest at 
Stow Lake every spring and learn their lifecycle and elaborate 
courtship displays.


Interns participate in two training sessions- we study the 
behavior of the herons and we sketch the herons and their 
chicks as they hatch, grow, and finally leave the nest. We also 
learn how to use spotting scopes. Then, for six Saturdays, we 
show the public the herons through the scopes. By then, we 
can answer just about every question the public asks us.


At the end of the program, we even get a pair of 8 x 42 Vortex 
binoculars! We are actually loaned the binoculars during the 
program, but we don’t get to keep them until the end.


I am really excited about the internship because it is a really 
great opportunity to learn all about the birds at Stow Lake, 
especially the herons. Whenever I saw great blue herons 
around San Francisco, I always admired their beauty and 
elegance, and I wanted to know more about their lives. I am 
really excited to learn all about these amazing birds in the 
weeks to come.


We observed each of the five nests and saw that they each 
had an adult in it. There was even a chick in nest #2! The 
other three nests had herons sitting on eggs and there was a 
new nest as well! Then, we sketched and took notes on the 
nests and showed them to the other interns. Finally, Ms. D 
reviewed the nesting season month by month and everyone 
learned a ton. I thought it was a great start to the program!
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SF Nature is Looking for a Volunteer 
Newsletter Editor
We are looking for a volunteer skilled in graphic design 
who can work at home or office. Our database manager 
emails our Newsletter ten times per year (except July and 
August). 
Position open till filled. If interested, please send a short 
resume to editor@sfnature.org.


From left to right: Hunter, 
Katie, Parker Kaye, Adlai, 


Kate and Maddie. 
Photos courtesy 


Helene Sobol.


Photos by Helen Sobol.


Interns Prepare 
for Heron Watch


I am really excited about the internship because it is a 
really great opportunity to learn all about the birds at 
Stow Lake, especially the herons. Whenever I saw great 
blue herons around San Francisco, I always admired 
their beauty and elegance, and I wanted to know more 
about their lives. I am really excited to learn all about 
these amazing birds in the weeks to come.


At the first training on March 12th, we were introduced to 
the other interns. On the birding walk, each intern was 
assigned a partner. At the conclusion, we went back to 
the benches by the lake so Ms. D, Director of San 
Francisco Nature Education, could teach us more about 
the herons and answer questions.


We observed each of the five nests and saw that each of 
the nests had an adult in it. There was even a chick in 
nest #2! The other three nests had herons sitting on eggs 
and there was a new nest as well! Then, we sketched 
and took notes on the nests and showed them to the 
other interns. Finally, Ms. D reviewed the nesting season 
month by month and everyone learned a ton. I thought it 
was a great start to the program!
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Heron Watch Volunteers Train to Lead 
Family Nature Walks 
Report by Claire Hunter


As a regular volunteer with SF Nature Ed, I jumped at the 
opportunity to go on a birding training session, March 5, for 
the Heron Watch volunteers. Alan Hopkins, expert birder 
and field trip leader for SFNE, led our group of 10 volunteers 
around Stow Lake and up Strawberry Hill. For two hours he 
patiently pointed out all the local birds. One of the many 
highlights was watching the Allen's Hummingbirds stop to 
drink from the pools at the top of Huntington Falls. We also 
saw Ruby Crowned Kinglets, Townsend's Warblers, Brown 
Creepers, Hooded Mergansers, Double Crested 
Cormorants, Short-billed (formerly mew) gulls and a Black 
Crowned Night Heron. I was thrilled to see a Red Tailed 
Hawk fly into its nest to meet its mate high above the Roman 
Bridge.  


Volunteer, Anne Galjour, told us some fascinating facts about 
the history of Stow Lake. It used to be a quarry! The Rustic 
Bridge is made from 90 million year old chert from the 
quarry. Sweeney's Observatory still has a few bricks 
remaining after it was destroyed in the 1906 earthquake. The 
walls were to keep the sand from getting in the eyes of 
visitors from the dunes that surrounded the area back then. 
The railroad baron built Huntington Falls in 1894. Volunteers 
will lead family walks during HW, as well as 2 new interns, 
Katie and Maddie.


Second Heron 
Watch Training 
Report by Kate, 
8th Grade Intern


Today during our second training for Heron Watch, we  began 
by taking a Quiz which covered the information we were 
required to read about the Great Blue Herons (wingspan, 
prey, along with detailed facts such as the 1918 Migratory Bird 
Act to protect wild birds.) We all passed!


Then we examined Heron artifacts – the pale blue egg, beak 
and foot with four toes. The thing that stood out to me was the 
beak- due to how long and sharp it is. It looked really pointy 
and if you got hit with that at a rapid speed it would definitely 
cause some pretty severe injuries. It's amazing how strong a 
heron can be!


Once we finished inspecting the artifacts we moved onto 
sketching and recording the heron’s activities minute by 
minute. While we were sketching the nests, we noticed that in 
nest #2 there were two chicks with an adult heron. In nest #1 
the heron was sitting. In nest #3 we saw a heron stand up 
then sit back down. In nest #4, there was a heron standing the 
entire time that we were sketching.


Finally, Steve, an SFNE volunteer taught us how to use the 
spotting scopes. In the scope I saw that a bird flew over to 
nest #1 quite a few times standing not in the nest but on top of 
a branch. The highlight of my day was using the scope, 
learning how it works, and which lever and handles adjust the 
scope. Then we practiced on folks that walked by.


When the first person came up she was asking me many 
different questions which I was able to answer. Later someone 
thought I was a pro with the scope and talking 
about the herons’ behavior!
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Applications Open for Heron Watch Interns and Adult Volunteers


The falcon, from 
   her cairn on high, 


Cast on the rout a 
   wondering eye, 


Till far beyond her
   piercing ken 


The hurricane had 
   swept the glen. 


        —Sir Walter Scott 


Adult falcon flies high above Devil’s Slide


Internships
Students who are enrolled in 6th grade through College may apply for one of our 6 Youth Internships. Based on their age and 
skill level, students will be assigned an age appropriate project. Information and Applications are available on our website 
under Get Involved. Please note that applications are due no later than Feb. 12, 2022.


Double Crested Cormorant. 
Photo by Helen Sobol.


Black Crowned Night Heron. 
Photo by Helen Sobol.


From left to right: Anne Galjour, Claire Hunter, interns Maddie and Katie; Center-Alan Hopkins, Janel Schulenberg, Brede Fuchs, Diane O'Donahue; 
Rear- Gillian Imazumi-Hegarty, Kiyoko Bouey. Photo courtesy of SF Nature Education. 


Hunter, an intern, 
practices using scope. 


Photo courtesy of SFNE.
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Please Donate to Our Matching Grant! 


Nuttall's Woodpecker


Upcoming 
Field Trips
Note, all upcoming field 
trips start at 9:30 am:
Saturday, January 8th: 
Chain of Lakes


Saturday, February 12th: 
Heron’s Head Park


Field Trip to San Francisco Botanical Gardens 
By Alan Hopkins – March 12, 2022


By our 9:30 starting time the morning fog had lifted leaving a cloudless and pleasantly cool morning. Spring was clearly on the 
way. As we assembled we watched a pair of Ravens carrying nesting materials to the big Cypress near the kiosk. At first the 
birding was a bit slow but the blooming Magnolias did not disappoint. Many birds were feeling the spring by singing from the 
treetops. One of the walk’s highlights was a Pacific Wren that burst into song at eyelevel just a few feet off the trail going 
through Chilean Garden. It seems amazing that a four-inch bird can have such a loud and long song. Birds, unlike humans who 
depend on their lungs for vocalizing, have air sacks throughout their body that they can use for song and help with respiration 
in flight. I think of birds having a set of bagpipes as well as just lungs.


We found our old friend the Red-naped Sapsucker in a Asian Cloud Forest Magnolia. A pair of Nuttall’s Woodpeckers frolicked 
in an oak above the Succulent Garden. At the Muir Trail Pond the budding willows had Lesser Goldfinches and a Pine Siskin. 
Overhead an Osprey circled above. On the return trip we spotted a Red-shouldered Hawk in flight with talons full of nesting 
material. Can chicks be far off? Another fine day. 


● Canada Goose
● Mallard
● Red-shouldered Hawk
● Red-tailed Hawk
● American Coot
● Western Gull
● Rock Dove
● Anna’s Hummingbird
● Allen’s Hummingbird
● Red-Naped Sapsucker
● Nuttall Woodpecker
● Black Phebe
● Steller’s Jay
● California Scrub Jay
● American Crow
● Common Raven
● Chestnut-Backed 


Chickadee
● Bushtit
● Pygmy Nuthatch
● Ruby-Crowned Kinglet
● Hermit Thrush
● American Robin
● Cedar Waxwing
● Yellow-Rumped Warbler
● Townsend’s Warbler


● California Towhee
● Fox Sparrow
● Song Sparrow
● Golden-Crowned 


Sparrow
● White-Crowned Sparrow
● Dark-Eyed Junco
● Purple Finch
● House Finch
● Pine Siskin
● Lesser Goldfinch


4 Photos credit Bill Hunnewell
447 Pacific Wren


486 Nuttall's Woodpecker
5506 Lesser Goldfinch


Common Raven-fresh from Origami class


Common Raven – Wearing Origami Hat


All photos by Bill Hunnewell


Lesser Goldfinch Pacific Wren


Birds Spotted: 35 Species
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Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate Park since 1993.

-------- Original Message --------

Subject:SUPPORT FOR CHANGING NAME OF STOW LAKE TO HERON LAKE
Date:2022-08-04 14:00

From:Nancy DeStefanis <nancyd@sfnature.org>
To:MelgarStaff@sfgov.org, Supervisor Connie Chan <chanstaff@sfgov.org>, Board of

Supervisors <Board.of.Supervisors@sfgov.org>

Dear Supervisor Melgar,

I strongly support changing the name of Stow Lake. Mr. Stow was a terrible
antisemite and his name should no longer grace the beautiful lake his name is
attached to. Thank you for taking the lead.

I am the Exec. Director of San Francisco Nature Education. We teach children
and adults about the Great Blue Herons that breed at Stow Lake. We started our
programs in 2000. I discovered the first nest in 1993 and founded San
Francisco Nature Education to bring this exciting phenomenon to underserved
school children and the public in 2000.

SF residents know these birds very well. We have shown them to  about 30,000
 people since the beginning using high powered telescopes. Our Heron Watch
volunteers explain the behavior of the birds to the public. Our new movie
"Great Blues of the Golden Gate" is on our home page. We installed a Heron
Cam in 2015 and for one year everyone could see the herons all day. Then the
herons moved to a different spot nearby.

I recommend that you rename the lake "Heron Lake". If you look at my website
www.sfnature.org you will see photos of these beautiful birds. Please let me
know if I can be of any help going forward.

Sincerely,

Nancy H. DeStefanis

--
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https://url.avanan.click/v2/___http://www.sfnature.org___.YXAzOnNmZHQyOmE6bzplNjgwY2FjOGY5Y2Y0Yjg5MGU5Y2JkODU5YWQwYmVhYzo2Ojk1Nzc6OTYzNjI4ZTg2YTdkZGZkOWI5M2U4YjVlNTQyNzFjYzVmMTA2MjU0YzEwN2M3YWJmYjgyMTcwODU2ZGZjM2YzYTpoOkY
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Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org

Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993

-------- Original Message --------

Subject:Will antisemite’s name finally be stripped from Golden Gate Park lake? – J.
Date:2022-08-04 03:50

From:Nancy DeStefanis <sfnature1@icloud.com>
To:Nancy DeStefanis <nancyd@sfnature.org>

https://jweekly.com/2022/07/25/will-antisemites-name-
finally-be-stripped-from-stow-lake-in-golden-gate-
park/

Nancy DeStefanis
Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education

Sent from my iPhone
-- 
 
-- 
Nancy H. DeStefanis, Executive Director
San Francisco Nature Education
office: 415-205-0776
nancyd@sfnature.org
www.sfnature.org

Monitoring the Great Blue Heron colony in Golden Gate
Park since 1993
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